                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         December 11, 2017  (REGULAR MEETING)
      


Minutes of the regular meeting of the Mayor and Board of Commissioners of the Town of Elkin, December 11, 2017, 6:00 p.m. at Town Hall.

Present: Mayor Sam Bishop, Commissioners Cicely McCulloch, Jeff Eidson, Terry Kennedy, Tommy Wheeler and Skip Whitman.  

Also present:  Town Manager/Finance Director John W. Holcomb, Town Attorney Raymond Parker and Town Clerk Cathie Tilley.  (Absent:  Assistant Town Manager/Recreation, and Parks Director Adam McComb.)  
Mayor Bishop welcomed everyone and called the meeting to order.  He asked Police Chief Monroe Wagoner to lead our Pledge of Allegiance.  
Mayor Bishop asked for consideration of the Consent Agenda. 

CONSENT AGENDA (Tab A)
The following items were presented for the consent agenda:

· Minutes of November 13, 2017 (Regular Meeting)
· Discoveries and Releases (included as Exhibit A)
There were no questions regarding the consent agenda.  A motion by Commissioner McCulloch to approve the Consent Agenda was seconded by Commissioner Whitman and was unanimously approved.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

· Mayor Bishop asked for public comments.
· There being no comments, Mayor Bishop closed the Public Comments period.

MAYOR AND BOARD COMMENTS FOR STAFF 
· Commissioners Eidson, Kennedy and Wheeler had no comments.
· Commissioner Whitman:

· Good job with leaf cleanup.

· George (Crater), I have noticed they are working on the bypass.

· Thank you for keeping on them.

· Mr. Crater explained they (D.O.T.) found some money to pay for this work.

· Commissioner McCulloch:

· The façade (decorations) looks awesome.

· Mayor Bishop:

· Thanked everyone who helped with the Christmas parade.

· Thanked Robert (Fuller) and his staff for working on the waterline.

· Read letter from the governor regarding Town’s Main Street recertification.
· Thanked Leslie (Schlender) for heading Main Street up.
SPECIAL RECOGNITION OF MENDY PELES (Tab B) – Mayor Bishop
· Read letter thanking Lt. Peles for serving the Police Department for over twenty-nine years.

· Expressed gratitude for her willingness to complete educational endeavors along with associational affiliation with several teams that allowed her to ascend the ranks in the Police Department.

· Expressed appreciation from himself and the Board of Commissioners for a career that made a difference in how great town has become.

· Read a Resolution of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Elkin, North Carolina, Awarding to Retiring Lieutenant Mendy Webb Peles Her Badge and Service Sidearm.  (Copy in Resolution Book 4, Page 2017-12-0222.)

PUBLIC HEARING

1.  Rezoning of 111 Van Eaton Street (Tab C) – George Crater 

· This request is to rezone parcel number 4952-15-64-9395 from R-20 Residential to B-2 Highway Business.

· Presented the following documents for discussion:

· Petition

· Property description

· Tax map notating parcel

· Copy of plat of boundary/municipal rezoning survey

· Public Hearing Notice

· Published November 29th and December 6th 

· Copies of letter and map mailed to adjoining property owners

· Planning Board Recommendations sheet

· One letter mailed to adjoining property owners was returned this past Friday as undeliverable.  

· Planning Board unanimously recommended this request.

· The following citizens spoke:
· Vicky Long (Katie Hurt’s daughter):

· We did not receive a letter.

· Mr. Crater stated the letter he received back last Friday was the one mailed to Katie Hurt.

· Melvin Wilson (Katie Hurt’s brother):
· Part of the house on the property petitioned to be rezoned sets on Ms. Hurt’s property.

· The Hurt Family has maintained this property for years.

· Other discussion included but was not limited to:

· Mr. Crater stated our survey does not show that the house encroaches on the adjoining property.

· Mr. Wilson mentioned the following:

· Mr. Hayes does not still own the property; Jack Partin does.

· When Mr. Crater clarified that Mr. Hayes is the current owner, Mr. Wilson said that Jack Partin was going to buy the property once it is rezoned.

· Property should not be rezoned before it is sold.

· A business will be put on the property after it is sold.

· The road will be closed.

· Concerned about trash and noise from a business.

· His mother received an offer for her property, but it was too low.

· People are being uprooted.

· Commissioner Whitman asked Mr. Wilson if he was in favor of the rezoning.

· Mr. Wilson said he was against the rezoning.

· There being no further discussion, Mayor Bishop closed the Public Hearing.

· Commissioner Eidson asked to be excused from this matter.

· Commissioner Whitman made a motion to recuse Commissioner Eidson from voting on this matter.  Upon a second by Commissioner Kennedy, the motion was unanimously approved.

· Mayor Bishop asked for consideration of the Town Council Action Required sheet.  He noted the first item to consider is to approve the statement that this application is consistent with all of the objectives and policies for growth and development contained in the Town of Elkin Land Use Plan.
· Commissioner McCulloch said she was not sure about this since the Hurt family did not receive a letter from the town.

· Commissioner Whitman said he was not sure the Planning Board listens to citizens sometimes.  
· Following additional discussion, the request failed due to lack of a motion.

· The Board of Commissioners asked that the Planning Board revisit this matter.

This concluded the Public Hearing.  

Mayor Bishop welcomed Commissioner Eidson back to the meeting.

REGULAR MEETING

1.  EVTA Update  – Bill Blackley 

· Items discussed included but were not limited to:
· Isaacs’ trail head

· Carter Falls

· Spice Farm Way and Carolina Heritage

· E & A Trail extension project 

· Pointed out the:

· Current end of the trail from the park

· Proposed culvert crossing and small stream bank restoration

· Crooked Creek

· Upper and lower headwall elevations

· Trail loop above proposed culvert (Rock Dam)

· Insane Terrain

· Trails Boogie

· Small Business Saturday

· New signs

· New volunteer car magnets

· ESH Senior Project

· Shows how long it will take to paddle the Yadkin River depending on how high or how low the river is

· December 2nd trail workday by East Wilkes High School

· Trail restroom

· Article in Our State magazine stating Elkin is one of the ten (10) great towns in North Carolina

· Proposed NC MST at future Rivers Edge Campground (east of Chatham Park)

· Working with University of Maryland about ideas for trails

· Expressed appreciation to the high school students who decorated the trail bridges for Christmas
2.  Request for Funding of Crystal Morphis Explore Elkin – Commissioner Eidson     

· Town Manager Holcomb has been given several goals, one of which was to complete a strategic plan for Elkin.
· Explore Elkin began working with Crystal Morphis (CEO of Creative Economic Development Consulting) on a strategic plan outline for Elkin.
· An invoice has been submitted from Creative EDC in the amount of $23,900.

· Creative EDC is donating one-half of this fee ($11,950) to the Explore Elkin initiative.
· Explore Elkin will pay $2,500.

· The Yadkin Valley Chamber of Commerce will pay $2,500.

· Requesting the Town of Elkin pay the balance owed which is $6,950. 
· Town Manager Holcomb has stated he has funding for this available. 
· Commissioner Eidson made a motion for the Town of Elkin to pay a portion of the invoice from Creative Economic Development Consulting in the amount of six thousand, nine hundred, fifty dollars ($6,950).  Upon a second by Commissioner Kennedy, the motion was unanimously approved.
3.  Elkin Advisory Boards – John Holcomb  
· Larry Kallam and Michael Keller request to be reappointed to the Recreation and Parks Advisory Board.

· The Recreation and Parks Advisory Board recommends these reappointments.
· Denise Lyon does not wish to be reappointed.
· Commissioner Whitman made a motion to reappoint Larry Kallam and Michael Keller to the Recreation and Parks Advisory Board (terms will end December 2020).  There were no questions.  Upon a second by Commissioner McCulloch, the motion was unanimously approved.
· This will leave one vacancy on the Recreation and Parks Advisory Board and one vacancy on the Planning Board for a member from the ETJ.
4.  Other Business -  John Holcomb 
· Appointment to the Northwest Piedmont Rural Planning Organization (NWPRPO) – Mayor Bishop:
· Commissioner Wheeler has represented the Town of Elkin on this organization the past year.

· Following a brief discussion, Commissioner Whitman made a motion to reappoint Commissioner Wheeler to the NWPRPO.  There were no questions.  Upon a second by Commissioner Kennedy, the motion was unanimously approved.

· Retreat – Town Manager Holcomb:
· The dates for our retreat are February 23rd and 24th.
· The following topics have been mentioned for the retreat:

· YMCA

· Explore Elkin strategic plan

· RV park

· Capital Improvement Plan

· Water plan

· Emergency raw waterline plan
· Financial overview

· Town Manager Holcomb requested any other suggestions for topics for the retreat be submitted prior to the January Board meeting.
· This will allow time to make sure we have all topics the Board wants to discuss at the retreat.

· Mayor Bishop:

· Requested an update from George Crater regarding the Bicycle and Pedestrian trail (i.e. Resolution Endorsing the Application for Bicycle and Pedestrian Planning Grant Funds by the Town of Elkin)
· Mr. Crater said the group (Piedmont Council of Governments) is meeting.

· If the grant is approved, work will proceed.

· Received a phone call from Commissioner McCulloch this morning.

· There is a bride-to-be who needs the room we will be meeting in during the retreat on Saturday afternoon.

· We will need to vacate the room by noon.

· Town Manager Holcomb:

· Come April of next year, I will be 62, and I plan to retire effective June 30, 2018.

· We will begin recruitment of a new Fire Chief and a new Town Manager.

· Mayor Bishop:
· Noted the Fire Department’s Christmas Dinner:

· Several awards were given out.

· Would like those to be recognized at a Town Board meeting.

Mayor Bishop stated the Board needs to meet in Closed Session as allowed under GS 143-318.11(a)(4) to discuss matters relating to economic development.
· There may be action taken following the closed session.

· Commissioner McCulloch made a motion to go into closed session.  Upon a second by Commissioner Whitman, the motion was unanimously approved.

· Mayor Bishop called a five-minute recess at 7:05 p.m. prior to going into closed session.
The Board returned to open session at 7:40 p.m.  Mayor Bishop reconvened the meeting.

Mayor Bishop stated the Board had discussed a project to build a shell building at the Corporate Park.  He requested a motion from the Board regarding this topic.

· Commissioner Eidson made a motion to authorize Leslie Schlender to write a letter to Surry County requesting an equal partnership in putting forth monies in order to create and solicit proposals for a shell building structure from developers.  This development will be subject to conditions and requirements as established by the town, county and developer prior to entering any viable build.  In order to fund this proposal, we request an equal contribution of two hundred, fifty thousand dollars ($250,000) from Surry County to match the Town’s contribution.  There were no questions.  Upon a second by Commissioner Whitman, the motion was unanimously approved.
There being no further business, Commissioner Kennedy made a motion to adjourn.  Upon a second by Commissioner Wheeler, the motion was unanimously approved.  The meeting adjourned at 7:45 pm.   

____________________________
Sam Bishop, Mayor

Attest:
_____________________________       

Catherine C. Tilley, Town Clerk
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